
OPEN TO THE PUBLIC 

CITY OF CREEDE MEETING AGENDA CREEDE TOWN HALL 
VIRGINIA CHRISTENSEN APRIL 27, 2018 2223 N. MAIN STREET 
ADVISORY BOARD  9:00 AM CREEDE, CO  81130 

REGULAR MEETING 

I. CALL TO ORDER

II. ROLL CALL

III. REVIEW AGENDA

IV. PRE-PRESENTATION DISCUSSION (9:00 a.m. –  9:30 a.m.)
a. Appoint Chair
b. Follow up Reports – Q & A
c. Review applications for tonight’s presentations

V. PRESENTATIONS
9:30 a.m. - Headwaters Music Festival 
9:45 - Days of ‘92
10:00 - Community Center/UGMM
10:15 - Chamber of Commerce
10:30 - Creede Bikes
10:45 - CCF – Fireworks & Boardwalk
11:00 - Headwaters Alliance
11:15 - Colorado Parks and Wildlife
11:30 - Creede Early Learning Center
11:45 - Creede Arts Council
12:00 - Creede School District
12:15 - Creede Community Church
12:30 - Creede Repertory Theatre
12:45 - MCFA

VI. BREAK FOR LUNCH

VII. OTHER BUSINESS – 1:30 P.M.
a. Approve/Disapprove Recommendations to Board of Trustees for Funding

Requests

VII. ADJOURN

POSTED 4/17/18 



Recommendations for Virginia Christensen Trust Requests 
From the Advisory Committee Review Meeting 4/27/18 

For the Board of Trustees Meeting 5/1/18 

Requesting 
Organization 

Project/Funds will be used for… Funding 
Request 

SZ Score 
(/40) 

VCAC Rec. BOT Decision 

Headwaters 
Music Festival 
Association 

Production of annual music 
festival (Total Cost $31k, match 
$15k IK) 

$10,000 M 

Days of ‘92 Annual event support (Total Cost 
$15k, match $10k, $8k IK) 

$5,000 S 

Creede 
Community 
Center 

LED Lighting Upgrade (Total 
Cost $24.5k, match $10k) 

$14,466 M 

Chamber of 
Commerce 

Beautification Project (Total 
Cost $5k, match IK paint) 

$5,000 S 

Chamber of 
Commerce 

Operating Funds (Total Cost 
$6.6k, match $1.6K) 

$5,000 S 

Creede Bikes Trail improvement tools (Total 
Cost $2493, match $1k IK) 

$1,293.02 S 

Creede 
Community 
Foundation 

Fireworks Support (Total Cost 
$16k, match $500, $5k IK) 

$10,500 M 

Creede 
Community 
Foundation 

Trail Expansion Boardwalk 
(Total Cost $161,000, match 
$152k cash)  

$9,000 M 

Headwaters 
Alliance 

Flood Mitigation & Science 
Camp (Total Cost $26,903, 
match $6k, $2.7k IK) 

$18,203 M 

Colorado Parks & 
Wildlife 

Creede SWA Youth Fishing 
Pond (Total Cost $42,258, match 
$9k, $13.2k IK) 

$20,000 M 

CELC Operating Funds (staff/training) 
(Total Cost $41,081, match 
$29,530)   

$11,551 M 

CAC Small Print Show new Plexiglass 
(Total Cost $1070, match $200, 
$100IK) 

$770 S 

Creede Schools Development of track field for 
soccer, etc. (Total Cost $47.5k, 
match $7k, $5k IK) 

$35,500 L 

Creede 
Community 
Church 

Capital Improvement Project 
(Total Cost $10.5k, match 
$2700) 

$7,729 M 

CRT Outreach (Total cost $37,894.90, 
match $30k?) 

$8,000 M 

CRT LED Upgrade (Total Cost Phase 
1, $65k, total match $45k) 

$20,000 M 

MCFA Infrastructure (Total Cost 
$14,500, total match $2000) 

$14,500 M 

$75,000 AVAIL. TOTAL REQUESTS $196,512.02 $70,000.00 $70,000.00 



Headwaters Music Festival Inc.

P.O. Box 163 2016

Sharon Brown/Steve Baxter 303-777-2785/719-588-4709

brownsgb@yahoo.com

Headwaters Music Festival seeks to promote the performing arts, music, and promote the town of Creede by staging an annual music festival known as
the Headwaters Music Festival. We intend to foster music education with professional clinics. We have joined with other organizations in promoting the
arts, Creede Repertory Theatre, Creede Arts Council, Creede Elks, Headwaters Alliance and local musicians and other groups who benefit from direct
or indirect involvement with the festival.

30,900.00

Volunteer basis 0

Musicians, lodging, sound, riders 18,900.00

$10,000.00

Board members time, $3000.00, Volunteer time $12,000.00 ($15,000.00)

$3897.53

10,000.00

30,900.00

Marketing, Merchandise, Sanitary Waste, Insurance, Misc.Marketing, Merchandise, Sanitary Waste, Insurance, Misc. 12,000.0012,000.00

Volunteer basis

30,900.00

Marketing, Merchandise, Sanitary Waste, Insurance, Misc. 12,000.00

Volunteer basis 0

18,900.00



Headwaters Music Festival is a two day event in its third year. Saturday August 25 and Sunday August 26. The goal is to bring approximately 500-600
people to Creede for the weekend to enjoy music at the chosen venue and to introduce attendees to the town of Creede and what it has to offer.
Coordinated events, such as the CRT's Headwaters Playwright Festival and Headwaters Alliance Bike Race will benefit through cross promotion and
additional exposure. Lodging, food services, businesses and retail business will also expect to see a positive impact from an influx of customers near
the end of the summer season.

Headwaters Music Festival meets all of the criteria called out by the Virginia Christensen Grant Program.

1. It is an entertainment opportunity for the community and its visitors.
2. It exposes its attendees to the various recreational opportunities available in Creede, Mineral County.
3. Although community beautification is not an expressed goal we will certainly foster community pride which will have a positive impact on how we

present ourselves to the world.
4. Economic well-being is at the heart of our endeavor. We seek to bring more people to Creede who will support all of the local businesses.
5. Music is universally good for the soul and encourages engagement with others, dancing, and positive interaction. Further, we hope to have

involvement from other organizations to encourage use of our facilities and environment for various physical activities.
6. Education is also a large component with specific music clinics offered to young and old alike.
7. Safety is always a concern, with any large gathering. Close involvement with the Sheriff's Department and City and County Leaders will ensure the

appropriate levels of security and safety are maintained.
8. We are teaming with the Headwaters Alliance Mtn Bike Race this year. Their presence at the event and our appreciation for our area, will be a focus
this year.
9. Historic preservation Creede Historical Society-we are reaching out to ask for participation.
10.This years festival will bring Jeff Johnson interacting with Kids and Adults in making their own stringed instruments. We are partnering with CRT,
Headwaters Alliance, Creede Rec Center, Creede Arts Council and the Mountain Rendezvous for participation in this years festival.



� �

In the planning stages now, we are currently building our web-presence and marketing as well as booking talent for the event. Attached to this
application is a budget calendar to show, in general terms, how, when and where our moneys are to be allocated. The music will begin early Saturday
afternoon, August 25 ending at 8:PM to encourage participating in events in town the music will restart Sunday morning and culminate Sunday
afternoon, August 26th at approximately 5PM.

Private moneys have been received and secured in the bank in the amount of $ residual from our 2017 event. A private benefactor has chosen to leave
the funds in place as seed money for the 2018 event. We received $1000 from the County Commissioners in 2017 and will be seeking the same for
2018. We have approached the Lodging Tax Board and received $2000 from them.

Should we reach our goal of 600 in attendance over the two days we will have met all of our financial needs with money in the bank for the next years
event. It goes without saying that 600 people in our little town for a full week-end event will undoubtedly benefit our local businesses. Scheduling of our
event to be over by 8PM Saturday and 5PM Sunday, we are encouraging all attendees to enjoy the opportunities for evening dining and entertainment
as well.

We will survey all businesses interested as to how the event impacted their sales and take suggestions for making improvements in the future. We will
count ticket sales and monitor closely the amount of hours and the efforts of our volunteers.

We are applying for a medium size grant at this point. As the event grows we may ask for more funds but our sincere effort will be to make this a
self-sustaining event, growing in attendance and community involvement each year.









4/3/18 $5,000

x 4/27/18



Applicant/Group: _______________________________________________________________________ 

Small Grant ($1-$5000)  Medium Grant ($5001-$20,000)   Large Grant ($20,001+) 

Address: ____________________________________  Year Established:__________________________ 

Contact Person: ______________________________   Phone: _________________________________ 

Email Address:  _____________________________________ Non-profit status?   Yes             No 

If no, indicate the name and contact information of the non-profit organization you are applying under. 

VIRGINIA CHRISTENSEN TRUST GRANT APPLICATION 

Small, Medium, and Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions: 

1. Please describe the project for which you are applying for Virginia Christensen funds.

2. Please provide the following budget information and any details you can provide for each item.
Item Amount
Total Project Cost 
Material 

Labor  

Other: 

Matching Funds       Medium Grants 10% Required, Large Grants 25% Required 
In-Kind 

Cash 

TOTAL VC FUNDS REQUESTED 

Creede Underground Mining Museum and Community Center

#9 USFS Rd. 503 1992

Wendy Leggitt 719-658-0811

creedeminingmuseum@hotmail.com

The Creede Underground Mining Museum and Community Center is applying for funding from the
Virginia Christensen foundation in the amount of $14,466.00 for infrastructure improvements.
The project is for replacement of the lights in the gift shop, community center and the cave. We will
be replacing the old florescent lights with new LED lighting.
The new LED lights in the community center will be flat panels and the gift shop and cave will be
replace with LED retro kits.

Mineral County funding 10000.00

14466.00

$24466.00

LED Flat Panels, Retro Kits, Fixtures, Cable, Receptacles, Boxes and fittings. 18376.00

58 hours @ $105.00/hr for 2 men 6090.00



3. What are the expected results and benefits of your project?  Who are the target beneficiaries?

4. Please describe how your project fits within the values of the Virginia Christensen Grant Program as described in
the application packet.

With the installation of the new LED lights, the Community Center, Gift Shop and Cave will save a
tremendous amount of money in electric bills each month.
These new lights will also give a look of being "outside" in the sunshine.

Entertainment and Recreation: The Underground Community Center is host to several large shows
that have a direct impact on the economy of Creede and Mineral County. Woodcarvers Rendezvous,
Rock and Mineral Show and the Silver Thread Quilt show. In addition, last year we introduced an
Arts and Crafts fair that we hope will continue to grow.

History: The Underground Mining Museum is a direct tie to the history of Creede and Mineral County.
It hosts twenty-one stations that gives visitors a very personal look at mining from the early days
through modern day mining.

Education: The Community Center has long been a venue for a variety of events. Training classes,
education classes, court hearings.
The Mining Museum not only displays the history of mining in the Creede district, it also showcases
mining methods and the minerals that were mined.
Every year the museum is filled with schools from all over Colorado giving them a personal tour with
one of our very knowledgeable tour guides.



FOR ADMINISTRATIVE USE ONLY 

Grant Application Received   Amount Requested 

Not-For-Profit Status Verified       Y �      N � 

Presentation Time 

VC Meeting  

  Amount Recommended by VC Committee 

Approved by Board of Trustees this ______ day of _________________, 20 ______ 

Amount Awarded_____________ Attest: ______________________________________City Clerk 

Medium & Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions:  
5. What is your project timeline?

6. How will you and/or your organization meet the match requirements? (10% for Medium Grants, 25% for Large
Grants)

7. How will you demonstrate the impact your project has had on the community?

Large Grant Applicants, please answer the following question. 
8. How will you maintain and operate the project in the future, after the VC Funds are expended?

Pending funding, the lights in the Community Center will be completed before the busy season starts
for 2018.
The Gift Shop and Cave will be completed in the fall after the busy season is over for 2018

Grant match will be from County funding.

As a public facility, the entire community and visitors alike will enjoy the space with much better
lighting.

4/10/18 $14,466

x 4/27/18

10:00 a.m.







4/12/18 $5,000

x 4/27/18



















Applicant/Group: _______________________________________________________________________ 

Small Grant ($1-$5000)              Medium Grant ($5001-$20,000)   Large Grant ($20,001+) 

Address: ____________________________________  Year Established:__________________________ 

Contact Person: ______________________________   Phone: _________________________________ 

Email Address:  _____________________________________ Non-profit status?   Yes             No 

If no, indicate the name and contact information of the non-profit organization you are applying under. 

VIRGINIA CHRISTENSEN TRUST GRANT APPLICATION 

Small, Medium, and Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions: 

1. Please describe the project for which you are applying for Virginia Christensen funds.

2. Please provide the following budget information and any details you can provide for each item.
Item Amount 
Total Project Cost 
Material 

Labor  

Other: 

Matching Funds       Medium Grants 10% Required, Large Grants 25% Required 
In-Kind 

Cash 

TOTAL VC FUNDS REQUESTED 

Creede Community Foundation

201 La Garita 2013
Shelley Parham 214-697-8265
shelleysparham@gmail.com

Fourth of July Fireworks
The show will start at dark- thirty. The display will be from Seime Park and weather permitting( fire
danger primarily) from the Creede Cliffs. We were able to do the show from two places in 2016 and it
was amazing but fire danger in 2017 made that impossible.
As part of the entire Fourth of July celebration we hope to include the Sparkler Parade on Creede's
birthday as an annual event

CCF has acted as the fiscal sponsor of the fireworks since the illness and death of Paul Stone.

$16,000

Fireworks ,Sparklers, Pyrotechnics $11,000

$4000Pyrotechnician, travel, labor

Administration, Marketing Fundraising $1000

$5000

$500

$10,500



3. What are the expected results and benefits of your project?  Who are the target beneficiaries?

4. Please describe how your project fits within the values of the Virginia Christensen Grant Program as described in
the application packet.

The Creede 4th of July fireworks show is a much anticipated, long-standing tradition in Creede that
benefits the entire community. Conservative estimates put our audience at 10,000 people. The influx
of tourist dollars makes the fourth of July not only the busiest but most lucrative day of the year for
Creede/Mineral County.

Lodging is always full for this weekend but many day trippers come to Creede for the festivities and
we hope that many of these visitors will return during the year.

The Creede year round community, summer community and visitors look forward to this time
honored tradition. The fireworks show gives us all a time to stop during the busy summer and enjoy
and appreciate our special community.

The firework show is great entertainment for everyone. Adults, children, local and visitors are able to enjoy a
free show with unlimited good seating.

Fireworks as a recreation activity provide an opportunity for everyone to enjoy and be part of a communal
outdoor experience.

The firework show is beautiful and people remember the images of fireworks over Creede for a lifetime.
Beautiful photographs have been taken and used throughout the year as marketing tools for the area.

The economic impact of the 4th of July firework show has on Creede is significant. The show and the 4th of
July activities bring thousands of people to Creede to shop, eat and stay. For many it is their first experience in
Creede and we hope this experience brings them back at other times of the year.
Fireworks-the show, the photographs and the experience are great marketing tools for Creede.

Fireworks provide no specific health benefit except that of a diversion from the "real world" and a moment of
communal celebration for the town we love. Happiness has always been the best medicine!

CCF in collaboration with the Creede rec departement and our pyrotechnician hope to do an educational
project with the children to educate them on what fireworks are and safety involved.

Our pyrotechnician showcases our Creede environment-mountain and cliffs-as the backdrop for an amazing
show. There is little or no impact on the environment because of the expertise of our pyrotechnician and her
team.

The entire 4th of July celebration honors Creed's history and the fireworks are an integral part of that tradition.

Fireworks are in and of themselves an art form. One that is transitory and cannot be housed in a building or
park but a creative an artistic display nonetheless. Photographers capture the images and this art is used to
enjoy, bring back memories and as marketing tools.



FOR ADMINISTRATIVE USE ONLY 

Grant Application Received   Amount Requested 

Not-For-Profit Status Verified       Y �      N � 

Presentation Time 

VC Meeting  

  Amount Recommended by VC Committee 

Approved by Board of Trustees this ______ day of _________________, 20 ______ 

Amount Awarded_____________ Attest: ______________________________________City Clerk 

Medium & Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions:  
5. What is your project timeline?

6. How will you and/or your organization meet the match requirements? (10% for Medium Grants, 25% for Large
Grants)

7. How will you demonstrate the impact your project has had on the community?

Large Grant Applicants, please answer the following question. 
8. How will you maintain and operate the project in the future, after the VC Funds are expended?

Jenna Ford, our pyrotechnician will place an order by April 15 to secure product. This bill will be paid
in May and the show will be on the Fourth of July.

All labor and administrative services are provided 100% in kind by CCF, Jenna Ford and her team.
Sponsorships
donation jars in the community
Parade donation collection

Post event business surveys will be done in collaboration with the Chamber of Commerce.
Percentage increase in sales tax will be identified.
In person interviews with business owners.

CCF has worked hard to facilitate, organize and support the 4th of July firework show for five years.
We consider this a gift to the community but realize that a significant portion of funding will always
come from the city. We are committed to organizing and coordinating this important part of Creede's
heritage.

4/16/19 $10,500

x 4/27/18



VIRGINIA CHRISTENSEN TRUST GRANT APPLICATION 

 
Small, Medium, and Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions: 

 
1. Please describe the project for which you are applying for Virginia Christensen funds. 

This project will provide a 1000 foot by 4 foot boardwalk on the Willow Creek three mile loop trail. 
The boardwalk provides pedestrian and bike traffic a safe way through areas of high water flow and 
at intersections with the existing multi use trail.an The boardwalk will keep users on the trail, 
protecting the ecosystem and will create safe passage through the natural space area. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

2. Please provide the following budget information and any details you can provide for each item. 
Item Amount 
Total Project Cost  

Material $9000 
  

Labor  
  

Other:  
  

Matching Funds Medium Grants 10% Required, Large Grants 25% Required  

In-Kind GOCO Inspire Grant $152,000 
  

Cash  
  

TOTAL VC FUNDS REQUESTED $9000 

If no, indicate the name and contact information of the non-profit organization you are applying under. 

No 

719-849-0492 

Non-profit status?  Yes 

Contact Person: Catherine Kim Phone: 

Email Address: catherinekim2@gmail.com 

Year Established:2013 
Large Grant ($20,001+) Medium Grant ($5001-$20,000) Small Grant ($1-$5000) 

Address: _201 La Garita 

Applicant/Group: _Creede Community Foundation 

mailto:catherinekim2@gmail.com


3. What are the expected results and benefits of your project? Who are the target beneficiaries? 
The target beneficiaries of this project is the Creede/Mineral County community and all who visit 
here. The three mile loop with the boardwalk just south of town will be a safe trail for exercising or 
just enjoying the reclamation area regrowth. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

4. Please describe how your project fits within the values of the Virginia Christensen Grant Program as described in 
the application packet. 

The trail project as a whole makes the entire reclamation area safely accessble to the community and visitors. The ability to walk, bike 
or run this 3 mile loop, following the coontours of Willow Creek, will will provide the community and visitors free entertainment and 
recreation, and optimize use of this area. 

 
The Willow Creek Project has already turned a once very barren landscape into a beautiful open space area. Native grasses are 
growing, trees are being planted and the creek is running primarily within its own banks. The trail with boardwalk will insure the safety 
of all the new growth and provide safe passage through the natural area. The well defined trail is practical but also gives the area a 
refined and appealing look. 

 
The economic impact of the whole Willow Creek Project is immeasurable. It is what visitors see entering Creede from both directions. 
Having a pedestrian/bike loop looks good and nothing advertises better for an area than busy and useable natural spaces. The 
trail/boardwalk will keep people off the natural areas on both sides of the creek ensuring continued regrowth. 

 
A three mile loop is a perfect distance for exercising. Walking or jogging is the easiest way to get a cardio workout.The boardwalk will 
provide a safe surface through often wet-muddy areas and a sharply delineated area for pedestrian/bike use when the trail meets the 
multi-use trail. The elevation or lack of elevation on this trail makes it accessible for people of all ages and abilities to use. The 
boardwalk will provide a safe pathway through naturally and man-made impediments. 

 
The Willow Creek three mile loop trail is the ultimate outdoor classroom. The flora and fauna coming back, and easy access to the 
creek provide a place for everyone to see first hand this very special ecosystem. Included in our GOCO Inspire grant is interpretive 
signage along the loop. 

 
The boardwalk provides safe passage through often muddy treacherous terrain and aids in deliniation of the multi-use trail and the 
pedesrian/bike trail when they intersect. The multi-use trail is very busy in the summer months with ATV traffic and the boardwalk will 
visully separate the two trails making it safer for all users. 

 
Trail systems are designed to protect the environment. The three mile loop trail will define where use is allowed and protect the natural 
area. The boardwalk in overflow areas will protect the terrain from "people" disturbances in a fluid environment. 

 
Nothing says mining towns like boardwalks! Traditionally mining towns used boardwalks to battle the mud that comes with snow melt 
and rain on dirt roads. . Concrete and pavement have taken care of most of today's problems with mud. The boardwalk on the three 
mile loop will be reminiscent of the way things used to be. A utiliterian but historical means of combating mud. 

 
The three mile trail loop with boardwalk will hopefully be a place for sculpture installations and other outdoor art projects. 



Medium & Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions: 
5. What is your project timeline? 

The boardwalk project is scheduled to be on the same timeline as the rest of the three mile loop 
project. Trail building will begin in late spring with an early fall completion date. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

6. How will you and/or your organization meet the match requirements? (10% for Medium Grants, 25% for Large 
Grants) 

The town of Creede via the Inspire Hub Team has been awarded a $152,000 grant for a project that 
will cost $198,000. The project includes a three mile packed dirt/boardwalk trail following the 
contours of Willow Creek and three bridges crossing the creek. 

 
 
 
 

7. How will you demonstrate the impact your project has had on the community? 
The impact of the trails/boardwalk project will be obvious with increased use. After the project is 
finished we will survey the residents of Creede to assess use and benefit. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Large Grant Applicants, please answer the following question. 
8. How will you maintain and operate the project in the future, after the VC Funds are expended? 

The trail and boardwalk will be assessed yearly by Headwaters volunteers and maintinence will be 
provided by the city as they provide for all other town parks. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Attest:  City Clerk Amount Awarded   

FOR ADMINISTRATIVE USE ONLY 

Grant Application Received   Amount Requested                             

Not-For-Profit Status Verified       Y ∆   N ∆  VC Meeting                                                

Presentation Time Amount Recommended by VC Committee  

Approved by Board of Trustees this day of  , 20    

Creede Clerk
Typewritten Text
4/16/18

Creede Clerk
Typewritten Text

Creede Clerk
Typewritten Text
$9,000

Creede Clerk
Typewritten Text
x

Creede Clerk
Typewritten Text
4/27/18







4/13/18 $18203

x 4/27/18



Applicant/Group: _______________________________________________________________________ 

Small Grant ($1-$5000)              Medium Grant ($5001-$20,000)   Large Grant ($20,001+) 

Address: ____________________________________  Year Established:__________________________ 

Contact Person: ______________________________   Phone: _________________________________ 

Email Address:  _____________________________________ Non-profit status?   Yes             No 

If no, indicate the name and contact information of the non-profit organization you are applying under. 

VIRGINIA CHRISTENSEN TRUST GRANT APPLICATION 

Small, Medium, and Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions: 

1. Please describe the project for which you are applying for Virginia Christensen funds.

2. Please provide the following budget information and any details you can provide for each item.
Item Amount 
Total Project Cost 
Material 

Labor  

Other: 

Matching Funds       Medium Grants 10% Required, Large Grants 25% Required 
In-Kind 

Cash 

TOTAL VC FUNDS REQUESTED 

Colorado Parks & Wildlife

722 S. Rd. 1E, Monte Vista, CO 1897

Brent Woodward (719)850-6366

brent.woodward@state.co.us

The Creede SWA Youth Fishing Pond is a project designed to convert overgrown rearing ponds to a youth only fishing
pond. This project would provide a public, youth only fishing pond within walking and biking distance to the local public
school and majority of the population of Mineral County. The pond would be stocked and maintained by personnel from
CPW and serve as a location for angler education events and fishing derbys.

The Southwest Region prides itself in providing excellent hunting and fishing outreach to our youth. Area 17 currently
provides and/or supports conservation camps, fishing clinics and shooting sports opportunities throughout the San Luis
Valley. Mineral County has not received as many opportunities due to the lack of convenient opportunity or locations.
The nearest public fishing lake is over 20 miles from the Town of Creede. This would make youth fishing opportunity in
Mineral County much more available and provide greater chances for community involvement.

Area 17 was fortunate to receive a considerable amount of donated heavy equipment and operator time from Mineral
County. Mineral County Road and Bridge employees removed existing dikes and fill to construct a 0.9 surface acre
impoundment. CPW has an existing water right to a well on site that is decreed for 550 gallons per minute. However,
the well has not been used for at least 30 years and there is no longer a pump present. The well will need to be
rehabilitated and a pump test performed. There needs to be an outlet structure installed so that the water level in the
pond can be manipulated as needed. The water supply line from the pump to the pond also needs replaced as the
current line is unusable. CPW would pay for the maintenance of all infrastructure, water management costs, electricity,
and stocking of fish. Fishing clinics could be scheduled through the Creede Public Schools and other community
organizations like the Creede Elks Club.

$42,258

Water well pump, well flow meter $20,000

Install waterline, install outlet structure, refurbish/remodel pumphouse $6,200

Remove fill and dikes, re-contour pond bottom, place boulders on pond bottom for habitat $7,000

Water well rehab, pipe for water supply line, install 3-phase power, $9,058

$20,000



3. What are the expected results and benefits of your project?  Who are the target beneficiaries?

4. Please describe how your project fits within the values of the Virginia Christensen Grant Program as described in
the application packet.

The objective of this project is to introduce and/or sustain an interest in fishing by local and visiting
youths of Creede, CO. Fishing plays a large part in the history of Mineral County and currently draws
a tremendous amount of tourists to the area. The Upper Rio Grande River drainage has an
abundant fishery resource which is enjoyed by tens of thousands of anglers every year. This does
make it difficult for youths to find good fishing that hasn’t been overrun by tourists. This project would
provide a youth only opportunity where fishing would not be as competitive and access would be
more convenient. CPW will measure the impact and success of this project by numbers of fishing
clinics requested and participants. Routine law enforcement patrols to enforce the youth only
regulations could also provide information on youth angler participation at the pond.

The Creede SWA Youth Fishing Pond Project is a substantial capital improvement to the Creede
State Wildlife Area and Willow Creek Watershed. The project will have a positive impact on locals as
it is easily accessible from Creede and readily available to those children that attend the daycare
facility that is located on the SWA. It will also be a draw to visitors of Mineral County. Visiting
families will be able to take their children to fish at a pond without the competition from adult
fisherman. It would also be an excellent place to take children to teach them how to fish since the
pond is a smaller size with very few bushes and trees to get a fishing line hung. CPW expects to
conduct fishing clinics at the pond and the Creede Elks have expressed an interest in conducting a
fishing derby there. This project also has considerable matching funds from the applying
government agency. Approximately 50% of the total cost of this project will be paid for by CPW.
This project would give the Virginia Christensen Grant Program a lot of "Bang" for their buck!



FOR ADMINISTRATIVE USE ONLY 

Grant Application Received   Amount Requested 

Not-For-Profit Status Verified       Y �      N � 

Presentation Time 

VC Meeting  

  Amount Recommended by VC Committee 

Approved by Board of Trustees this ______ day of _________________, 20 ______ 

Amount Awarded_____________ Attest: ______________________________________City Clerk 

Medium & Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions:  
5. What is your project timeline?

6. How will you and/or your organization meet the match requirements? (10% for Medium Grants, 25% for Large
Grants)

7. How will you demonstrate the impact your project has had on the community?

Large Grant Applicants, please answer the following question. 
8. How will you maintain and operate the project in the future, after the VC Funds are expended?

• November 2017 – Old trout rearing pond was filled with water pumped out of the Rio Grande River to evaluate ability of the pond to hold water. Water infiltrated into
other rearing ponds to the north. Decision made to remove fill between rearing ponds and make one large impoundment.
• Late November-Early December 2017 – Mineral County Road and Bridge Department donates a front end loader, bulldozer and roller packer and operators to remove
fill and re-contour pond. Large boulders added to bottom of pond for fish habitat.
• April-May 2018 – Well driller will jet out 17 feet of sediment from hatchery well. Well and casing will be evaluated and rehabbed. Well pump test will be conducted.
• June-July 2018 – Construct and install new outlet structure at the southeast corner of fishing pond. Outlet structure will discharge water to the Rio Grande River when
level of the fishing pond needs to be manipulated.
• June-July 2018 – Remove pumphouse structure to facilitate installation of well pump. Have local REC install 3 phase electric power to pumphouse.
• July –August 2018 – Install and wire well pump. Re-install and refurbish pumphouse. Install well meter.
• July-August 2018 – Dig and prepare ditch for water supply line to fishing pond. Install pipeline to pump and run to pond

CPW will provide personnel and equipment to install portions of the infrastructure of this project.
CPW budget money will be used to purchase an outlet structure, pipe and associated supplies for
the water supply line and installation of 3-phase power. The Creede Elks have donated $2,200 for
the well rehab and pump test. The Creede Elks have also committed to in-kind labor for things like
the pumphouse rehab/remodel.

CPW will measure the impact and success of this project by numbers of fishing clinics requested and
participants. Routine law enforcement patrols to enforce the youth only regulations could also
provide information on youth angler participation at the pond.

State Wildlife Areas, and their associated improvements, are the responsibilty of Colorado Parks &
Wildlife. CPW will provide the funds through it's annual budget to provide electricty, well
augmentation, infrastruture maintenance and fish stocking. Other communities groups, like the
Creede Elks, could be involved with upkeep of landscaping and some infrastructure components.



Applicant/Group:	___Creede	Early	Learning	Center____________________________________________	

Small	Grant	($1-$5000)		______			Medium	Grant	($5001-$20,000)	_X___			Large	Grant	($20,001+)______	

Address:	__	PO	Box	191,	Creede,	CO	81130________		Year	Established:_1997_______________________	

Contact	Person:	Kara	Brittain,	BOD	Treasurer/Grant	Committee	Chair		Phone	:	___719-580-1206_______	

Email	Address:	creedekids@gmail.com	 	 	 		 Non-profit	status?			Yes_X__		No______	

If	no,	indicate	the	name	and	contact	information	of	the	non-profit	organization	you	are	applying	under.	
	
Please	attach	a	copy	of	a	current	Certificate	of	Good	Standing	for	your	organization.	
	

VIRGINIA	CHRISTENSEN	TRUST	GRANT	APPLICATION	

	

	

	

	

	

Small,	Medium,	and	Large	Grant	Applicants	please	answer	the	following	questions:	

1. Please	describe	the	project	for	which	you	are	applying	for	Virginia	Christensen	funds.	
	

The	Creede	Early	Learning	Center	(CELC)	is	the	only	childcare	facility	within	a	39-mile	radius	and	serves	a	critical	role	
in	our	community.	By	providing	a	safe,	dependable,	affordable	and	nurturing	childcare	facility,	the	CELC	allows	local	
residents	the	opportunity	to	work	part-	or	full-time	jobs	and	provides	an	exceptional	education	for	our	youngest	
community	members.		
	
Last	year,	the	CELC	qualified	for	a	Large	Center	license.	This	allows	for	up	to	35	children	to	be	cared	for	at	one	time,	
though	only	about	20	can	be	housed	on-site	comfortably.	Finishing	the	basement,	adding	a	bathroom,	additional	
education	by	our	Director	and	staff,	and	ongoing	playground	upgrades	and	expansions	(several	of	these	also	V.C.	
grant	projects)	allowed	the	CELC	to	qualify	for	the	new	license!		Hiring	an	additional	Teacher’s	Aide	and	providing	
ongoing	education	to	our	current	staff	enabled	enrollment	to	grow	in	2017-2018!	
	
With	even	more	kids	ages	one	to	five	in	2018,	the	CELC	staff	has	re-structured	parts	of	the	day,	and	how	daily	
activities	are	coordinated.	For	example,	we	now	split	the	age	groups	up	for	‘playground	time,’	so	that	the	younger	
toddlers	are	not	competing	with	the	older	Preschoolers	for	toys!		
	

Additionally,	the	CELC	is	working	hard	to	provide	age-appropriate	activities	and	spaces	for	our	Elementary-aged	
children	in	the	summer!	Parent	surveys	show	that	care	is	needed	for	approximately	16	children	ages	six	to	nine.	We	
are	working	with	the	Creede	School	District	to	arrange	space	and	transportation	to	house	this	new	branch	of	our	
program!		
	

In	2018,	we	anticipate	housing	approximately	20	children	at	the	CELC	facility	daily,	and	an	additional	15	children	
elsewhere	during	summer	months,	to	provide	the	most	care	possible!	This	restructuring	of	the	Toddler/PreK	
program,	and	the	growing	Elementary	Program	means	we	need	additional	Qualified	Teachers	and	Teacher’s	Aides	in	
order	to	provide	the	best	care	for	all	our	families!	We	are	also	applying	for	support	to	maintain	and	educate	our	
current	staff.	Only	73%	of	staff	costs	are	covered	by	childcare	payments.	The	difference	(plus	general	operating	
costs)	has	to	be	made	up	for	by	fundraising,	grants	and	donations.	The	CELC	is	asking	for	your	financial	support	as	
we	make	this	large	leap	forward	in	meeting	our	mission	to	provide	dependable,	affordable	and	nurturing	care	for	all	
of	Creede’s	children!	

	

	
	
	



	
2. Please	provide	the	following	budget	information	and	any	details	you	can	provide	for	each	item.		

	

Item	 Amount	
Total	Project	Cost	 $41,081	
Material	 	
	 	
Labor					Staff	Wages	(see	attached)	 $39,081	
															Staff	Continuing	Education	(see	attached)	 $	2,000	
Other:	 	
	 	
Matching	Funds																								Medium	Grants	10%	Required,	Large	Grants	25%	Required	 	
In-Kind	 	
	 	
Cash			-	Estimated	Childcare	Payments,	paid	by	Parents	 $28,530	
											-	Budgeted	within	General	Operating	Costs	 $	1,000	
TOTAL	VC	FUNDS	REQUESTED	 $11,551	

	
3. What	are	the	expected	results	and	benefits	of	your	project?		Who	are	the	target	beneficiaries?	

	

Target	beneficiaries	include	families	with	young	children	in	Mineral	County,	young	children	in	Mineral	County,	
CELC	staff,	and	the	local	economy,	businesses	and	organizations.	
					(A:	Families)	Many	families	with	young	children	in	Mineral	County	rely	on	the	CELC	to	provide	high	quality	
childcare.		For	most	of	those	families,	it’s	critical	that	childcare	be	affordable.	Generally,	the	parents	of	our	
children	work	locally	and	are	middle	class	with	annual	incomes	ranging	from	$35,000	to	$55,000.		Although	our	
rates	($35/day)	are	low	compared	to	urban	childcare	centers,	it	can	be	a	financial	challenge	for	parents	whose	
children	attend	the	CELC	full	time.	For	example,	one	of	our	families	has	two	children	enrolled	full	time:	their	
monthly	bill	is	in	excess	of	$1,000.	The	CELC	Board	and	staff	works	hard	to	obtain	grants,	fundraise,	and	solicit	
donations	to	keep	rates	down.		
			(B:	Local	Economy)	Creede	and	Mineral	County	depend	on	a	dedicated	and	reliable	workforce	to	keep	our	
economy	running	and	growing.	The	CELC	had	a	2017	summer	enrollment	of	33	children.	We	currently	serve	21	
children,	and	expect	our	2018	summer	to	see	as	many	as	38!	That	means	that	40-50	of	our	local	workers	will	
likely	rely	on	the	CELC	to	provide	care	for	their	children	while	they	grow	Creede’s	economy	(Please	note,	some	
of	these	children	attend	part-time,	allowing	for	daily	attendance	numbers	to	be	slightly	lower).	
An	increase	in	year-round	residents	would	certainly	improve	Creede	and	Mineral	County’s	economy.	The	CELC	
becomes	a	critical	community	asset	when	trying	to	appeal	to	young	families	looking	to	relocate,	as	educational	
opportunities	and	childcare	are	a	top	priority	for	this	demographic.	
					(C:	Young	Children)	To	maintain	a	childcare	program	that	best	serves	our	community’s	children,	the	CELC	
Board	and	Administration	work	hard	to	hire	qualified	and	committed	staff.	We	recognize	that	simply	providing	
care	is	not	enough;	our	children	must	be	loved,	encouraged,	inspired,	and	nurtured.	Providing	a	solid	foundation	
in	Early	Childhood	Education	is	proven	to	benefit	children	for	years	down	the	road.	
					(D:	Staff)	The	CELC	staff	is	comprised	of	hardworking,	loving	and	dedicated	service	providers	who	spend	their	
days	with	our	community’s	most	precious	assets.	Encouraging	and	supporting	their	educational	goals	allows	
them	to	grow	as	caregivers	and	further	advance	their	careers	in	Early	Childhood	Development.	Investing	in	these	
staff	members	improves	CELC	staff	retention	and	promotes	overall	job	satisfaction.	
	
	



4. Please	describe	how	your	project	fits	within	the	values	of	the	Virginia	Christensen	Grant	Program	as	described	in	
the	application	packet.	

	
This	project	has	a	significant	positive	impact	of	Creede	and	Mineral	County	locals,	as	the	primary	beneficiaries	
would	be	the	working	parents	of	Creede.	These	leaders	of	young	families	are	the	basis	of	our	current	and	future	
economy.	Providing	an	affordable	and	high-quality	program	for	their	children	will	encourage	continued	
residence	and	investment	in	our	community.	Furthermore,	the	Large	Center	license,	additional	staff	members	
(and	therefore	daily	childcare	slots),	a	specific	elementary-age	summer	program,	and	a	highly	qualified	staff	
make	the	CELC	quite	appealing	to	families	considering	a	move	to	the	area.			
	
This	project	has	additional	positive	impact	on	our	locals	by	encouraging	ongoing	education	of	our	6-8	staff	
members.	The	CELC	Board	sees	great	value	in	the	education	and	professional	development	of	our	staff.	Our	
budget	allows	for	a	small	line	item	to	help	offset	the	costs	of	these	various	classes	and	the	time	spent	
completing	them;	we’d	love	to	provide	a	bit	more,	as	this	incentive	greatly	improves	our	staff	retention	and	
quality.	
	
The	CELC	often	receives	funding	from	the	Virginia	Christenson	Trust,	and	we	believe	we	have	been	good	
stewards	of	this	money.	A	few	of	the	projects	we	have	recently	received	funding	for	include	grants	to	update	
and	upgrade	our	playground,	refurbish	our	basement	area	into	useable	space,	add	a	second	bathroom,	repair	
and	repaint	the	entire	interior,	launch	a	Friday	Pilot	Program	to	expand	our	hours	of	operation,	and	hire	
additional	staff	under	our	new	Large	Center	License	in	order	to	care	for	more	children	at	a	time.	The	strategic	
use	of	funds	has	strengthened	this	successful	and	sustainable	organization.		
	
As	the	expansion	and	support	of	an	existing	successful	program,	this	project	has	a	high	likelihood	of	success.	It’s	
exciting	to	see	that	now,	after	20+	years,	the	CELC	is	not	only	going	strong,	but	growing!	Who	could	have	
dreamed	that	there	would	be	upwards	of	38	young	children	in	our	community	regularly	attending	a	childcare	
program!?!	

	

	
Medium	&	Large	Grant	Applicants	please	answer	the	following	questions:			
	

5. What	is	your	project	timeline?	
	
June	1,	2018-May	31,	2018	

	
	
	

6. How	will	you	and/or	your	organization	meet	the	match	requirements?	(10%	for	Medium	Grants,	25%	for	Large	
Grants)	
	

The	CELC’s	projected	income	from	childcare	payments	for	2018	is	around	$62,500	per	year.	We	will	meet	the	
match	amount	of	73%	or	$28,530,	for	the	specific	Staff	Wages	outlined	in	this	grant,	along	with	other	staff	
wages	and	for	Ongoing	Education	Fees	($1,000)	from	that	funding	source.	
	
	
	



FOR	ADMINISTRATIVE	USE	ONLY	

Grant	Application	Received	 	 	 	 		Amount	Requested	 	 	 	 	

Not-For-Profit	Status	Verified						Y	€ 			N	€ 	 	 VC	Meeting	 	 	 	 	 	

Presentation	Time	 	 	 		Amount	Recommended	by	VC	Committee		 	 	 	

Approved	by	Board	of	Trustees	this	______	day	of	_________________,	20	______	

Amount	Awarded_____________	 Attest:	______________________________________City	Clerk	

	

	

	
	

7. How	will	you	demonstrate	the	impact	your	project	has	had	on	the	community?		
	
In	order	to	demonstrate	how	funds	given	for	staff	wages	impacted	our	community,	we	will	provide	information	
on	the	children	and	families	served	by	the	CELC	staff.	We	will	include	number	and	hours	of	children	that	
attended,	and	the	number	of	hours	clocked	by	our	staff.		
	

In	order	to	demonstrate	the	impact	of	funds	used	for	ongoing	education,	we	hope	to	improve	staff	retention	
and	demonstrate	that	our	staff	is	more	highly	qualified.	We	will	show	the	number	of	classes	completed	and	
degrees	earned	(or	in	progress).		This,	in	turn,	will	increase	enrollment	as	families	see	additional	benefits	in	
sending	their	children	to	a	high	quality	Early	Learning	Center	(outside	of	basic	child	care	needs).	

	
	

Large	Grant	Applicants,	please	answer	the	following	question.	
8. How	will	you	maintain	and	operate	the	project	in	the	future,	after	the	VC	Funds	are	expended?	

	

	
	
	

	
	

	
	



Creede	Early	Learning	Center	Budget	Information,	Continued	
	
	
Approximate	Annual	Cost	of	Additional	Full	Time	Qualified	Teacher:		 	

Winter	(Sept-May):	32	hrs/wk	for	38	weeks	@	$14/hr	=			 	 $17,024	
Summer	(June-Aug):	40	hrs/wk	for	13	weeks	@	$14/hour	=		 	 $7,280	
Total	Annual	Cost:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 $24,304	

CELC	matching	amount:	73%	of	total	(covered	by	childcare	payments):		 	 $17,742	
VCT	ask	amount:	27%	of	total	(amount	not	covered	by	parent	payments):		 $6,562	
	
	
Approximate	Annual	Cost	of	Part	Time	Teacher’s	Aide:		

Winter	(Sept-May):	14	hrs/wk	for	38	weeks	@	$10.50/hour	=		 	 $5,586	
Summer	(June-Aug):	14	hrs/wk	for	13	weeks	@	$10.50/hour	=		 	 $1,911	
Total	Annual	Cost:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 $7,497	

CELC	matching	amount:	73%	of	total	(covered	by	childcare	payments):		 	 $5,473	
VCT	ask	amount:	27%	of	total	(amount	not	covered	by	parent	payments):		 $2,024	
	
	
Approximate	Cost	of	a	Full	Time,	Summer	Only	Teacher’s	Aide:	
	 Summer	(June-Aug):	40	hrs/wk	for	13	weeks	@	$14/hour	=		 	 $7,280	
CELC	matching	amount:	73%	of	total	(covered	by	childcare	payments):		 	 $5,315	
VCT	ask	amount:	27%	of	total	(amount	not	covered	by	parent	payments):		 $1,965	
	
	
	
Total	VCT	ask	amount	for	Staff	Wages:	 	 	 	 	 	 $10,551	
	
	
	
	
Additionally,	the	CELC	is	asking	the	VCT	to	consider	granting	$1000	towards	continuing	
education	for	our	current	staff	members.	These	funds	would	go	towards	college	class	credits,	
the	completion	of	Continuing	Education	Units	(CEUs),	or	classes	provided	through	the	Early	
Childhood	Council	of	the	San	Luis	Valley.	
• Online	college	classes	cost	around	$900/class	
• CEUs	take	about	1	payable	hour	per	CEU.	Each	staff	member	must	complete	15/year.	

Some	CEUs	have	additional	fees;	some	are	provided	by	the	state	for	no	charge.	
• Classes	provided	through	the	Early	Childhood	Council	of	the	San	Luis	Valley	typically	require	

48	hours	of	class	time,	and	must	be	completed	in	Alamosa.	Registration	fees	range	from	
$50-200.	The	CELC	would	like	to	cover	mileage	and	provide	some	kind	of	stipend	or	pay	the	
staff	member’s	hourly	wage.	

	
	
	
CELC	matching	amount	–	budgeted	for	2018	 	 	 	 	 $1,000	
	
Total	VCT	ask	amount	for	Continuing	Education	for	Staff:	 	 	 $1,000	



Creede Early Learning Center Board of Directors--Three year term, may serve two additional terms 

Name Email/mailing address Phone Employment Term  
Begin 

Term 
End  

Office Committee 

Joni Adelman adelman.joni@gmail.com  
7.5 Goose Creek Rd. 
South Fork, CO 81154 

719-658-2208 
719-480-3138 

Nurse Practitioner - Creede 
Family Practice  

7/2013 
7/2016 

7/2016 
7/2019 

Co-President Fundraising* 

Kara Brittain karjoco@aol.com  
318 Holy Moses Drive 
Creede, CO 81130 

719-580-1206 Web developer/graphic 
designer - B4 Studio 
(business owner) 

2/2013 
2/2016 

2/2016 
2/2019 

Treasurer Grants* 

Kristeen Lopez tkfan2254@live.com  
PO Box 248 
Creede, CO 81130 

719-849-9904 Teacher's Aide & Para - 
Creede School District 
Assistant Director - Creede 
Parks and Rec 

2/2014 2/2018 Co-President Fundraising 

Margaret 
Phillips 

maggienp@swbell.net 
PO Box 822 
Creede, CO 81130 

817-296-1076 Retired 2/2016 2/2019 Board 
member 

Fundraising 
 

Susan 
Callaway 

littleelainephotography@yahoo.com 
PO Box 218 
Creede, CO 81130 

719-588-6412 Sales - Broken Arrow 1/2016 1/2019 Board 
member 

Building 
Community 
Outreach* 
Playground 

Robin Baldwin robinandbud@​yahoo.com 
PO Box 582 
Creede, CO 81130 

281-851-6923 Sales - Rincon Real Estate 7/2017 7/2020 Board 
member 

Building* 

Kiera Gibbons kieragibbons@gmail.com 
P.O. Box 340 
Creede, CO 81130 

719-658-2127 
719-849-0405 

Fitness Instructor - Creede 
Parks and Rec  
Receptionist - Creede 
School District  
Freelance Graphic Design  

7/2010 
7/2013 
4/2017 

7/2013 
7/2016 
4/2020 

Board 
member  

Grants 
Policies * 
Building 
Playground* 

Cassie Rhafir cmrhafir@gmail.com 
11663 county rd FF  
Blanca Co 81130 

503-476-6269 Human Resource Specialist 
- Creede Repertory Theatre  

1/2018 1/2021 Board 
Member 

Community 
Outreach 

*designates Chair of committee 

mailto:adelman.joni@gmail.com
mailto:adelman.joni@gmail.com
mailto:karjoco@aol.com
mailto:karjoco@aol.com
mailto:tkfan2254@live.com
mailto:tkfan2254@live.com
mailto:maggienp@swbell.net
mailto:mamarsters@gmail.com
mailto:littleelainephotography@yahoo.com
mailto:worshipwren@aol.com
mailto:worshipwren@aol.com
mailto:kieragibbons@gmail.com
mailto:cmrhafir@gmail.com
https://maps.google.com/?q=11663+county+rd+FF%C2%A0Blanca+Co+81130&entry=gmail&source=g


Applicant/Group: _______________________________________________________________________ 

Small Grant ($1-$5000)              Medium Grant ($5001-$20,000)   Large Grant ($20,001+) 

Address: ____________________________________  Year Established:__________________________ 

Contact Person: ______________________________   Phone: _________________________________ 

Email Address:  _____________________________________ Non-profit status?   Yes             No 

If no, indicate the name and contact information of the non-profit organization you are applying under. 

VIRGINIA CHRISTENSEN TRUST GRANT APPLICATION 

Small, Medium, and Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions: 

1. Please describe the project for which you are applying for Virginia Christensen funds.

2. Please provide the following budget information and any details you can provide for each item.
Item Amount 
Total Project Cost 
Material 

Labor  

Other: 

Matching Funds       Medium Grants 10% Required, Large Grants 25% Required 
In-Kind 

Cash 

TOTAL VC FUNDS REQUESTED 

Creede Arts Council

PO Box 411 1991

Debbie Whitmore 719-480-2732

dawhitmore@outlook.com

The National Small Print Show(NSPS) has enriched Creede for the past 17 years. During that time, we have shown the prints in the
CRT Lobby using a unique display system that was originally designed by print-maker Larry Baskey. Several years ago, CAC
purchased new panels with the assistance of the Virginia Christensen Trust Fund. At that time, we did not replace most of the
plexiglass that is part of the system.

We are requesting funds to help us purchase new plexiglass to replace the sheets which are showing wear after more than a decade
of use. These will also be used for the displays which may be used to show prints at the Windsor Hotel after the travelling show.

At the same time, CAC is requesting funds to replace the 10"x10" plexiglass that is used for the NSPS travelling show. The travelling
show will be sent to the Evergreen Arts Center for six to eight weeks. If it can be scheduled, a limited number of prints will then be
displayed in Del Norte at the Windsor Hotel. We are also adding an additional 20 Uniframe acrylic clips to increase the number of
prints that we can send on the travelling show. Because these frames are adjustable, they have also been used in the past for other
exhibits.

We have found a Colorado business that will cut and sell us the acrylic plexiglass in the sizes that are needed. This will be more
efficient and cheaper than if CAC purchases full sheets of plexiglass and has volunteers cut them to the sizes needed for the displays.
Unless it will be cheaper to ship the materials from Denver to Creede, we will pick up the sheets in Denver.

In addition, to promote the art form of print-making, CAC will sponsor educational programs for Creede students and adult residents in
the fall after the prints return from the travelling show. The project budget includes funds for materials and instruction on print-making
techniques. Participants will make their own small prints which will be showcased in a separate exhibit using our NSPS displays.

1,070.00

Plexiglass and Uniframes, Materials for educational programs and exhibit 770.00

200.00Instruction for educational programs

travel costs 100.00

materials donated for educational programs 100.00

donations 200.00

770.00



3. What are the expected results and benefits of your project?  Who are the target beneficiaries?

4. Please describe how your project fits within the values of the Virginia Christensen Grant Program as described in
the application packet.

The NSPS is an integral part of the Creede Arts Council season each year. Revenue from sales of
small prints provides funding for CAC's other programs.

CAC's mission is to "promote the arts and humanities in Mineral County through education, exhibition
and performance." By offering artists a chance to display their work in Creede and in the travelling
show, CAC not only supports artists and collectors, but provide a chance for our community to learn
about different artistic techniques and media.

Beneficiaries include Creede residents and visitors; it particularly benefits those who attend the show
at the CRT lobby. The educational program in the fall will will give local students and adults a chance
to learn about the techniques that professional artists used to create their prints for the NSPS. It will
also be a hands-on opportunity for the Creede community to create and share works of art.

The NSPS has had a significant positive impact on Creede by enriching the lives of residents and by
bringing professional artists who submit work to Creede to view the opening. Artists from as far away
as Wisconsin and Illinois have visited Creede specifically because of their acceptance in the NSPS.
The NSPS enhances Creede's standing as a Best Small Art Town in the US by garnering interest
and entries from artists from Maine to Hawaii.

CAC has an exemplary history of success with projects that the Virginia Christensen Trust Fund has
supported including: the NSPS, Creede Sculpture Show, Willow Creek Journal, and Collins Memorial
Art Park to name a few.

CAC will match the costs with donations of cash and materials for the educational program.



FOR ADMINISTRATIVE USE ONLY 

Grant Application Received   Amount Requested 

Not-For-Profit Status Verified       Y �      N � 

Presentation Time 

VC Meeting  

  Amount Recommended by VC Committee 

Approved by Board of Trustees this ______ day of _________________, 20 ______ 

Amount Awarded_____________ Attest: ______________________________________City Clerk 

Medium & Large Grant Applicants please answer the following questions:  
5. What is your project timeline?

6. How will you and/or your organization meet the match requirements? (10% for Medium Grants, 25% for Large
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Virginia Christensen Trust Grant Application  

 
Applicant: Creede Repertory Theatre  
Medium Grant  
Contact Person: John DiAntonio   Phone: 719-658-2540 X255  
Email Address: john@creederep.com Non-profit status? Yes  
 

1. Please describe the project for which you are applying for Virginia Christensen funds.  
 
Creede Repertory Theatre respectfully requests $20,000 in grant support from the Virginia 
Christensen Fund to help overhaul our MainStage theatre lighting system. It is imperative that 
CRT upgrades the outdated lighting system to support LED lighting in order to reach a modern 
standard in theatrical lighting, prevent a catastrophic mid-season lighting failure, conserve 
energy and resources, and provide a safer environment for our technical staff. CRT has had a 
multi-year plan for making these improvements. For the first step of this project, we needed to 
bring 3-phase power to the MainStage. We accomplished that in 2016 at the cost of roughly 
$35,000. Our next step is budgeted at roughly $66,000 and includes purchasing new LED Wash 
Lighting Instruments, which will require a partial reworking of our lighting system circuitry. 
These new LED wash lights can be used in conjunction with some of our old focus lights until 
we are able to complete the final phase of our improvements. That final phase, to be completed 
in 2019, will include the finalization of our circuitry overhaul and the purchasing of LED focus 
lights to replace the remaining 30-year-old lighting units. The final step will cost roughly 
$78,000 bringing the grand total of our improvements to a cost of $144,467. Our team is working 
with a Colorado company, Norcostco, to get the best price when sourcing our fixtures and 
materials. This upgrade is time sensitive, because the ancient dimmer system could fail any day. 
If that were to happen, the theatre would be out of commission for at least three weeks until an 
overpriced, rental, dimmer system could be brought in on an emergency basis. Introducing this 
newer more efficient technology means that our energy costs would be cut by at least 20% given 
the massive amount of energy wasted as heat by our current fixtures. Bringing CRT up to this 
modern standard would also negate the need for replacement lamps and ladder work during daily 
set changeovers, creating a much safer and faster system for the technical team. Finally, the 
looks that LED lighting instrument can achieve with their color mixing properties would be 
fantastic, allowing CRT to stage more technically advanced shows which has the potential to 
draw more tourists and theatrical professionals to Creede. This new LED system could help CRT 
and the Creede Community for years to come. This improvement significantly ups the 
production value of every CRT show and community event in the MainStage theatre. 
Additionally, when it’s time to build a new MainStage theater in Creede ten years from now, 
every single one of these lights would transfer into the new space. The savings of this system 
will last for decades. 
 
2. Budget chart 
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3. What are the expected results and benefits of your project? Who are the target beneficiaries?  
 
If CRT were forced to close its doors due to a lighting failure, there is no telling what the effect 
would be on our programs and the economic stability of the greater Mineral County community. 
This lighting improvement truly is a preventative measure. CRT is responsible for pumping $3M 
annually into the Mineral County economy. The impending lighting failure would force us to 
close our doors and cancel programming for at least three weeks. With no productions to draw 
arts tourism to our community, the financial impact would be devastating for Creede. In this 
way, all of the residents and business owners of Mineral County stand to benefit from this 
improvement to Creede Repertory Theatre. Additionally, it's important that we offer 
performances with production values equivalent to that of other regional theatres. CRT's current 
lighting system is 30 years old and does not have the capabilities that our designers are 
accustomed to working with. Additionally, many of our visiting patrons are avid theatre goers, 
accustomed to the modern standards of technology adopted already by theatres in more 
profitable regions. Not only are LED lighting systems more creatively freeing and consistently 
able to achieve beautiful results, they're also much more energy efficient, create less waste and 
offer a safer environment for a technical team to work in.  
 
4. Please describe how your project fits within the values of the Virginia Christensen Grant 
Program as described in the application packet.  
 
The project positively affects the Creede & Mineral County Area in that it provides economic 
stability, will augment the quality and consistency of the arts entertainment we provide. By 
taking this measure to prevent an impending lighting failure and theatre closure, CRT is ensuring 
that Creede's numbers of tourist aren't in peril of dropping. CRTs connection to the Mineral 



County community goes way beyond offering shows. We share the County's mission to 
continually improve the community, providing arts accessibility for San Luis Valley residents by 
offering an affordable, local option for entertainment. CRT also offers community groups a 
"community rate" for use of its spaces, a discounted amount of 50% or more. In 2017, CRT 
partnered with seven local community groups to produce 17 events in its space. In future 
seasons, these community events would have access to higher quality equipment, avoiding the 
hassle of working with our ancient lighting fixtures. Over 20,000 patrons, enticed into the 
mountains by the unlikely theatre scene, create a stable economic atmosphere for our vacation 
town. Their patronage, coupled with donor and grant support, makes it possible for educational 
programs like our Young Audience Outreach Tour to reach as many as 40,000 students in 
underserved communities, helping us to bring professional theatre to 60,000 Southwesterners 
and travelers. However, with advances in technology made over the last five to ten years, our 
standards for production value have fallen below average for a regional theatre of our size. It is 
imperative that we are able to bring the highest quality theatre to our remote region. The Creede 
local kids, who are invited to CRT productions and to perform in our annual KID Show at no 
cost, deserve to see and learn about theatre of a professional caliber.  
 
5. What is your project timeline?  
 
In its entirety, the lighting overhaul project will be completed in three distinct steps. The first 
was completed in 2016 and consisted of installing 3-phase power on Creede’s Main Street. We 
are currently seeking funding for our second step in the process which includes purchasing LED 
wash lighting fixtures and completing a partial reworking of our current circuitry in the 
MainStage. We plan to complete this step by July 2018, allowing us to utilize the new wash 
lights in conjunction with our outdated focus lights for our 2018 summer season of 
performances. The third and final stage, which includes reworking the remainder of our circuitry 
and replacing the last of our ancient lighting fixtures with more LED units, will be completed by 
July 2019.  
 
6. How will you and/or your organization meet the match requirements? (10% for Medium 
Grants, 25% for Large Grants)  
 
CRT is reaching out for additional grant funding from multiple sources to make the next step in 
our lighting improvement project a possibility. This upcoming step will cost $66,000. We have 
received a verbal commitment to provide support from the USDA’s Rural Development Grant in 
the amount of $30,000. We have received $10,000 from the Ruth H. Brown Foundation. We are 
also confident that we will receive some amount of capital support from the Gates Family 
Foundation towards the second phase of the project. Gates Foundation has a history of 
supporting CRT. Additionally, with the enthusiastic support of the City of Creede, we have 
submitted a strong application for funding from the Rural Economic Development Initiative. The 
El Pomar Foundation helped CRT and the City of Creede bring 3-phase power to Creede's Main 
Street in 2016 so we are hopeful they will offer additional support for this further improvement. 
While we are not eligible this fiscal year, we will approach them in 2019 to fund our final phase 
of lighting improvements. 
 
7. How will you demonstrate the impact your project has had on the community?  



 
If summer business is able to conduct as usual, without a temporary closure of the theatre, our 
project’s success will be demonstrated. As mentioned, this lighting improvement is long 
overdue and currently needs to be implemented as a preventative measure. Furthermore, an 
LED lighting package will be an improvement that is obvious to our patrons. The new 
capabilities will not go unnoticed. We take great measures to track ticket sales for each and 
every performance at CRT and have no doubt that this improvement to our equipment will 
help, overtime, raise our average house count.    
  
8. How will you maintain and operate the project in the future, after the VC Funds are expended?  
 
This lighting overhaul will ultimately help CRT to cut costs from its operating budget. 3-phase 
power, introduced to MainStreet by CRT in 2016 allows for smaller, less expensive wiring and 
lower voltages, making it safer and less expensive to run. With access to 3-phase power we are 
able to continue our lighting upgrade project, maximizing energy efficiency. LED lighting not 
only offers more theatrical capabilities but requires far less maintenance and upkeep costs. Lamp 
replacement will no longer be required, reducing waist and negating the need for potentially 
dangerous ladder climbing during daily set changeovers. LEDs are converted into light and only 
5% is wasted as heat. This is compared to fluorescent lights which convert 95% of energy to heat 
and only 5% into light. LED lights also draw much less power than traditional lighting reducing 
our energy expenditure by 20%. These replacement lights and technology are long overdue and 
will carry us through the next several decades of award winning theatre and educational 
programming in Creede.  
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Virginia Christensen Trust Grant Application  

 
Applicant: Creede Repertory Theatre  
Medium Grant  
Contact Person: John DiAntonio   Phone: 719-658-2540 X255  
Email Address: john@creederep.com Non-profit status? Yes  
 
1. Please describe the project for which you are applying for Virginia Christensen funds.  
 
Creede Repertory Theatre respectfully requests $8,000 in grant support from the Virginia 
Christensen Fund to help underwrite the cost of our Community Outreach endeavors. These 
undertakings include offering year-round discounted rates for facility rentals to community 
groups and the production of our Audience Enrichment and Educational programming included 
in the 2018 season. As an integral part of the Creede community and economic atmosphere, CRT 
values these programs greatly. Support from the Virginia Christensen Fund is imperative to the 
success and accessibility of these programs.  
 
As a non-profit theatre company, CRT relies on the generous support of individual donors and 
charitable foundations to fulfill its mission of providing quality arts access, education and 
economic development for Mineral County. Not unlike most non-profit regional theatres, 50% of 
CRT’s operating budget is comprised of donated funds. We don’t believe this fact excused us 
from giving back to the community and we continue to prioritize Community Outreach projects.  
 
In recent years, Creede Repertory Theatre has placed a higher value on sparking dramaturgically 
in-depth discussions around the plays we produce. Kate Berry, our Artistic Associate and 
seasoned company Actor, has re-envisioned our post show discussions to encourage more 
thematically relevant and topical conversations. This new series of Post-Show Last Word 
discussions will give audiences new ways to interact and think about theatrical performances, 
helping them bridge the gap between what’s on stage and what’s happening in the world today. 
Three of our Last Word discussions this summer will take place at the Finding Gems Café and 
Shop, promoting collaboration between local businesses.      
  
This year CRT will continue its tradition of immersive lobby exhibits by offering an interactive 
display in the upstairs of our MainStage lobby. This display will help patrons connect to the 
themes and characters and Wizard of Oz. Local artist, Sara Compton, has been commissioned to 
paint portraits of each of the iconic characters from Wizard of Oz using the unique style of our 
costume and scenic designers as her inspiration. The resulting mural will include a chalk board 
background, encouraging kids and adults alike to add their thoughts and musings, supporting a 
multi-media, hands-on, theatrical experience. Additionally, our scenic design crew will be 
installing a Wizard’s Station where audience members can step behind the curtain and try on the 
character of the Wizard for themselves.  
 
As always, CRT will be producing a brand-new script, Abandoned Way Out West, for our 
annual, nationally recognized KID Show program. This reimagining of Shakespeare’s tale, The 
Tempest, will be cast entirely with local and visiting Creede kids who will have the opportunity 
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to be mentored by professional theatre artists. Participating kids will play an integral part in the 
production of this new play from the ground up, complete with scenic, costume, and technical 
elements. We offer this program at absolutely no cost to participants. 
 
Education Director, Johamy Morales, will once again guide a fleet of teaching artists in 
presenting workshops, camps and classroom programs taking place in and around Creede. Our 
Community Outreach program offers a chance for students to collaborate with professional 
mentors, gain problem-solving skills and learn communication tools. Our Summer Day Camps 
offer targeted arts training during the summer, doubling as an enriching childcare option. Each 
camp centers on a particular discipline or thematic element of performing art. Local youth have 
participated in camps exploring Shakespeare, Dance, Black Light Puppetry, Mime, Musical 
Theatre, Stage Combat, Playwriting, Circus Arts, and Improv Comedy. 
 
During the season, CRT offers a local discount day for each of our five main shows, where San 
Luis Valley residents can get $10 tickets. In addition, this year we’re starting our Year Round 
Resident (YRR) discount. Every year-round Mineral County resident can get a $20 ticket to each 
of our five main shows that they can arrange anytime by calling the box office. This is a 50% 
discount for musicals and 43% discount for plays. We realize that our local discount days can’t 
work with everyone’s schedule, so we have the YRR Discount to make sure our shows are 
accessible and affordable to all residents of Mineral County throughout the summer. 
 
2. Budget chart 
 
AE: $1,000 ($500 materials, $500 labor) 
KID Show: $17,780 ($5,050 materials, $12,730 labor) 
Outreach: $5,700 ($4,500 materials, $1,200 labor) 
Day Camps: $7,120 ($5,000 materials, $2,120 labor) 
Facilities: $6,294.90 ($5,666.90 materials, $628 labor) 
  
TOTAL: $37,894.90 
 
3. What are the expected results and benefits of your project? Who are the target beneficiaries? 
 
Our community enrichment programs encourage thoughtful interaction with the arts in audience 
members of all age groups. In helping us offer these programs, the Virginia Christensen Trust 
will invest in the quality and quantity of Creede’s entertainment, recreation, education, and art, 
as well as the economic well-being that comes to a community capable of offering such things to 
its residents and visitors. We expect that our expansion of these programs will improve access to 
the arts for all Creede residents, giving them opportunities to learn and explore areas that would 
otherwise be unavailable to them. 
 
Support from the Virginia Christensen Trust helps us keep most of these programs free, ensuring 
that no one’s income prohibits their interest and access to theatre and theatre education. 
Additionally, financial support helps us to offer discounted rates to community groups who rent 
our facility spaces year-round, allowing community events like Creede High School Graduation 
and the Creede Arts Council’s Annual Variety Show to be produced affordably.   



 
4. Please describe how your project fits within the values of the Virginia Christensen Grant 
Program as described in the application packet.  
 
As mentioned above, the goal of our Community Outreach and Education programs is to amplify 
the rewarding experience of living in and visiting Creede. One of the potential struggles of living 
in a remote rural community is that extracurricular programs and professional-level art access 
can be limited. We strive to ensure that living in Creede doesn’t mean you have to sacrifice 
access to quality entertainment, performance art, or arts education. Creede residents who wish to 
pursue certain recreational hobbies and activities (such as the Creede Arts Council’s Variety 
Show or the Mountain Valley Players) have an invaluable resource in the theatre, given that our 
costumes, furniture, scenery, props, and facilities are all available to them at little or no cost. 
The theatre also acts as a draw for qualified professional artists to engage with locals of all ages. 
As Mineral County’s largest employer, Creede Repertory Theatre is responsible for enticing 
several hard working and valuable theatre professionals into the mountains to become year-round 
residents. By offering this programming, we can continue to draw artists to this special place and 
thereby introduce new and exciting possibilities for those interested in art-based education and 
recreation. 
We strongly believe that as we open up further opportunities for residents and local organizations 
to explore our Community Outreach programming, Creede will become an even more rewarding 
place to live and will experience increased economic stability. The Virginia Christensen Trust 
will make it possible for us to enlarge these efforts. 
 
5. What is your project timeline?  
 
We will offer our Community Outreach programming primarily during our summer season. Day 
Camps, the KID Show and all of our pre and post show chats will occur between May 25th and 
September 15th. Further educational outreach will be enacted by Johamy Morales and her team of 
teaching artist during the school year. Our facilities are available for community use year-round, 
with some reduced availability in the peak of our summer season. Locals can take advantage of 
these community rates at any time, but we expect higher demand during the off-season (between 
September 17 and April 30). 
 
6. How will you and/or your organization meet the match requirements? (10% for Medium 
Grants, 25% for Large Grants)  
 
CRT will match at least 10% of the Virginia Christensen Trust funds by soliciting individual 
donations to its general operating fund. We are confident we will meet this goal given CRT’s 
loyal, enthusiastic and diverse pool of donors.  
 
7. How will you demonstrate the impact your project has had on the community?  
 
We have an existing system for tracking the number of individuals that participate in our 
education, audience enrichment, and community outreach programs. Additionally, we can track 
the number of community groups that host events in our facilities. By comparing these numbers 
with those of past years, we can measure and demonstrate the impact of these projects on the 



community. We plan to request feedback from all community members and groups that use our 
facilities, so we can assess our impact and better serve their needs in the future. 
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Mineral County Fairgrounds Association

PO Box 61, Creede, CO 81130 2001

Susan Birdsey Secretary 970-309-1587

sbirdsey@msn.com

Water:
We are need water at the Fairgrounds. In order to serve our stakeholders we need a pump house as
well as a fire hydrant. This will also give us the opportunity to have water available when we are able
to build more permanent restrooms. Currently we have to rent port-a-potties for the Chute Out as well
as our other events. With all of the work we have done at the Fairgrounds we are excited to offer
better support and safety for our livestock and our human visitors. The bid we have for the electrical
aspect is $3000.00 and the labor and materials for the pump house will be approximately $2000.00.
Permanent Structure for taking tickets:
We can put up a covered area for approximately $2,500. This will make a huge difference for our
volunteers and stakeholders. As you know, we have the Chute Out during the monsoon season
which means rain every evening. We currently have a blue tarp up which covers those taking tickets
and people "cram" under there when it is raining. We will eventually have covered seating, we have
been given a sizable donation earmarked for covered seating, but in the meantime this is an
inexpensive yet functional way to help out.
Quonset Hut cover
Our current cover is eleven years old and deteriorating. Originally the local Boy Scout group as well
as other volunteers helped us put up the quonset hut. It is very important we get a new cover and
unfortunately they cost approximately $9000.00. We believe with a new cover and floor we will be
able to not only better protect our equipment but also rent out the quonset hut for events as well as

16,500.
14,500.

2000.

1000.

1000.

14,500.
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ĄÇÆDĎĂĈDĂĈĀ ÇÂĈĎĀAÇČǺÇÂĆ ĀÂDĀĀĂDÄÇÆÃĂĀĀÆĈ
ĎĄĂĀÂĊĊCÆÄÂĎÆČĈĀĊÂÄBĂĎĚ

Water:
During the Chute Out ,as well as other events, we currently have to haul water. This is an expense
as well as time consuming. We need to be able to utilize our human capital in other ways, not hauling
water and utilize our limited funds in a more productive manner. Plus, it limits how much water we
can use during an event. With water, a pump house, and a fire hydrant, we will be able to offer
unlimited water to our livestock, we will be able to work toward building permanent restrooms, and in
the unfortunate event of a fire we will have safety precautions available.
Covered Area:
We were given a large donation earmarked for covered seating. While this is a good start, it will take
much more in order for this vision to become a reality. In the meantime, currently we have a blue tarp
we stretch out over an area to take tickets. When it rains, which is often during the Chute Out, our
volunteer ticket takers are under the tarp as well as many of our attendees. For a relatively small
amount, we could have a more permanent covered structure which will be twice the size of the blue
tarp. This structure will be congruent with our ultimate architectural dream.
Quonset Hut cover:
Our current quonset hut is 11 years old. It is beginning to deteriorate. This is an expensive cover.

The Fairgrounds is vital to our area. We have already reclaimed the land and made it usable to
Mineral County folks. Now we are working toward making it more "usable" for our residents and
visitors. In 2017, we had an average of 250 attendees per event at the Chute Out. We also held an
ATV Rodeo and an ATV "Fun Run". This year we are adding a County Fair. Since 2001, there have
been countless hours volunteered in order to make this property usable for the citizens of Mineral
County as well as our visitors. Every effort we make in order to make the Fairgrounds a more
permanent location benefits Mineral County. We want to expand the availability of use to the public
and having water for livestock as well as humans is vital to that dream.
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Ë ËĔĚGĊČĀĆĠĀ ĚCĔČĀĚÇĀĄĔFĖĘĊĊĖĀĘĎĐĖĀÍÍÍÍ ÍÍĀČ CĠĀĚÇĀÍÍÍ ÍÍÍÍ ÍÍÍ ÍÍÍ Í ÍÍ ÍĤĀĮ Ĭ ĀÍÍ ÍÍ ÍÍ Ā


ÉĚF ÊĘĀ
ĜCĔČĊČÍÍÍ ÍÍÍ Í ÍÍÍÍ ÍÍ Ā 
 ĘĘĊĖĘĦĀÍÍÍÍ ÍÍ ÍÍÍ ÍÍÍ ÍÍÍ Í ÍÍÍÍ ÍÍÍ ÍÍÍ Í ÍÍ ÍÍÍ ÍÍ ÍÍÍ Í AĐĘĠĀAÈĊĔEĀ

ÄČĈĎĔÐ ĀĜĀÃCĚÇČĀÁĚCEĒĀ
 ÉÉĐĎĆCEĒËĀÉĐČCËČĀCEËĖ ČĚĀĒDČĀĊÈĐĐÈĖĎEÇĀÊĔČËĒĎÈEËFĀĀ
ĲI ǼĎCĘĀĐĖĀĠĚFĔĀËĔĚÐĊĈĘĀĘĐÉĊÈĐÊĊH

J I ÂĚĜĀĜĐÈÈĀĠĚFĀCÊČÌ ĚĔĀĠĚFĔĀĚĔDCÊĐĢCĘĐĚÊĀÉĊĊĘĀĘĎĊĀÉ CĘĈĎĀĔĊĒFĐĔĊÉĊÊĘĖHĀÎİ Ĭ Ĺ ĀÇĚĔĀÄ ĊČĐFÉ ĀÁĔCÊĘĖĤĀĮ ĲĹĀÇĚĔĀÃCĔDĊ
ÁĔCÊĘĖĨ

Ĵ I ÂĚĜĀĜĐÈÈĀĠĚFĀČĊÉĚ ÊĖĘĔCĘĊĀĘĎĊĀĐÉ ËCĈĘĀĠĚFĔĀËĔĚÐĊĈĘĀĎCĖĀĎCČĀĚÊĀĘĎĊĀĈĚÉ É FÊĐĘĠH

ÃCĚÇČĀÁĚCEĒĀ
 ÉÉĐĎĆCEĒËĘĀÉĐČCËČĀCEËĖ ČĚĀĒDČĀĊÈĐĐÈĖ ĎEÇĀÊĔČËĒĎÈEGĀ
KI ÂĚĜĀĜĐÈÈĀĠĚFĀÉ CĐÊĘCĐÊĀCÊČĀĚËĊĔCĘĊĀĘĎĊĀËĔĚÐĊĈĘĀĐÊĀĘĎĊĀÇFĘFĔĊĤĀCÇĘĊĔĀĘĎĊĀÆAĀÀFÊČĖĀCĔĊĀĊĞËĊÊČĊČH

We will have this complete as soon as possible after receiving the funds. We plan on completion by
June 30, 2018 on all projects. All three projects can be considered "shovel ready". These projects
can be accomplished quickly with our cadre of volunteers!

We will meet them in kind with our amazing volunteer force and in dollar donations from our
generous supporters.

It will be visible to our stakeholders by June 30, 2018. Many of our past projects have been more
about infrastructure and not really "visible" to our stakeholders. These projects will all be visible and
immediately usable by our stakeholders. We will also be able to expand our events to support our
stakeholders.
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